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PLANNING COMMISSION
MINUTES
MONDAY, JUNE 6, 2016
7:00 p.m.

The regularly scheduled meeting of the Planning Commission was called to order by Chairman Keilen at 7:00 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was said by those present.

ROLL CALL by Secretary Lorenzen.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

MEMBERS ABSENT:

Keilen, Krol, Dailey, Zimmerman, Lorenzen, Nolen, Trustee Musselman.

Bertram, Fair.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA Krol moved to approve the Agenda as presented. Supported. MOTION
CARRIED.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES Nolen moved to approve the minutes of the April 4, 2016 meeting as
printed. Supported. MOTION CARRIED.

CORRESPONDENCE: Correspondence dated April 15, 2016 from Meridian Charter Township —
Notice of Intent to Amend the Master Plan was received by the Planning
Commission.

PUBLIC COMMENTS: None.
Chairman Keilen introduced returning Planning Commissioner Mike Nolen
and welcomed him back.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

I. Proposed Ordinance Amendment 42.9 — Shooting Ranges — Discussion

Community Development Director Tory Niewiadomski briefly reviewed staff’s memorandum dated
June 2, 2016 outlining items previously discussed by the Planning Commission. It has been discussed
that archery would be the only outdoor shooting that would be allowed.

Niewiadomski noted that in attendance at tonight’s meeting to be part of the discussion is DeWitt
Township Police Chief Brian Russell and Al VanSteenkiste from the Demmer Shooting Sports and
Education Center located on Michigan State University campus.
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Police Chief Brian Russell stated he has been with DeWitt Township for 11 years. He has been
shooting firearms since he was 15 years old. He became a cadet police officer at the age of 19. He has
had a lot of experience with outdoor and indoor ranges. He has found that the owners of the indoor
ranges are especially cautious and vigilant in their safety procedures due to the extremely high cost of
insuring this type of a facility. The indoor ranges are built very solid and effective and it is surprising
that there is very little noise that leaves the building.

Al VanSteenkiste, 1126 Turner Street, DeWitt, MI 48820, stated he has worked for the City of DeWitt
Police Department for 32 years where he was a firearms instructor for the last 13 years and has now
worked at the Demmer facility for 3 years as a range safety officer. He advised that the Demmer
facility has extremely strict regulations in place. They also require a range safety briefing prior to
shooting at the facility. Eye and ear protection is also required. There is an air filtration system that
cycles the air out every 90 seconds so that lead particles will be removed. The highest caliber firearm
allowed is a twenty-two.

Dailey expressed safety concerns and noted an incident which happened in Arizona where the range
officer was accidently shot and killed by a 9 year old girl. He asked how safety could be assured at a
facility.

VanSteenkiste suggested any owner of a shooting range should be sure that all rules are in compliance.
Range safety officers should be certified by the National Rifle Association. A policy and procedure
manual should be in place to spell out responsibilities of the range safety officers. He expressed that,
although accidents happen, there is more tragedy related to car accidents than gun accidents. In
addition, it is safer to shoot at an indoor range than in a backyard.

Musselman asked if VanSteenkiste had any concerns about the outside of the building or comments on
placement or restrictions on the outside of the facility.

VanSteenkiste stated there have never been noise complaints at the Demmer facility. Also, there is no
possibility of bullets exiting the building. The facility has an outdoor archery range that has also never
received any complaints.

Brief discussion followed regarding the fact that the National Rifle Association Range Source Book
has the basis for the design of indoor shooting facilities.

Zimmerman asked VanSteenkiste to provide information on age limits and rules for children using the
facility.

VanSteenkiste advised any child under 18 years of age must be accompanied by an adult. The adult is
required to sign a waiver of liability. There is no minimum age limit.

Brief discussion followed regarding how strict the safety rules are in shooting range facilities. Anyone
who does not follow the rules is told to leave immediately by the range officer.

Chief Russell stated he has been a range officer for over 20 years and can attest to the strict guidelines
associated with shooting ranges. He further commented that either the Chief of Police or his designee
should inspect this type of facility every 6 months.

Lorenzen questioned what rules were in place for carrying the firearms into and out of the facility.

VanSteenkiste advised that all firearms coming into and going out of the building must be in a gun case
and fully unloaded.
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Discussion followed regarding what caliber of firearm might meet the needs of the potential user of the
shooting facility.

VanSteenkiste stated any caliber would be okay as long as the range can handle it.
Chairman Keilen thanked Mr. VanSteenkiste and Chief Russell for attending the meeting.

Robert Zeineh, 707 Lehigh Drive, DeWitt, MI 48820, stated he grew up in Lansing, MI. He has been
a paramedic for Mercy Ambulance Service in DeWitt and then ended up being employed by the City of
Detroit. He noted that gun violence is a huge problem in the national society and he is very familiar
with this issue. Having the opportunity to be a tactical paramedic for the Wayne County Sheriff’s
Department has provided him with a lot of training and knowledge. He is now retired from the City of
Detroit and now lives in the DeWitt community with his wife. When they moved here there was
nowhere for them to go shoot and train. It is fundamental to responsible gun owners to be able to
maintain their skill set. He currently owns and operates Capital Area Tactical gun store located at
1161 E. Clark Road, Suite #160, DeWitt, MI 48820 and is interested in looking into opening a
shooting range facility on the same property. He and his wife have chosen to raise their children in the
DeWitt Community because of the values that exist here. It is his hope to properly educate customers
about firearms. In closing, Zeineh described how a shooting range is constructed for safety and for
noise mitigation and believes that the community should have regulations and ordinances in place.

Faye Hagy, 1745 E. Clark Road, Lansing, MI 48906, stated three or four months ago the question was
asked at a Planning Commission meeting if anyone had applied for a permit for a gun range and the
answer was “no”. She questioned where Mr. Zeineh is proposing to build his shooting range facility.

Lorenzen responded that Mr. Zeineh would like to open a firearms indoor shooting range at the Clark
Corners property (former outlet mall property) on the northeast comer of Clark Road and S. US 27.
She clarified that this proposal has not yet come before the Planning Commission.

Hagy stated that this is very disturbing to her. Although she is not against guns, she feels the
community needs to hear a whole lot more about this before any decisions are made. When she looked
at tonight’s agenda she was under the impression she was going to listen to discussion on drafting
ordinance language. The discussion she is hearing appears to be an unannounced Public Hearing. She
questioned when there would be an official Public Hearing on Mr. Zeineh’s proposed facility.

Keilen advised that the Planning Commission is still in the process of gathering information and
drafting an ordinance that would regulate firearms shooting ranges.

Chris Zeeb, 3131 Herbison Road, Bath, MI 48808, stated he feels the questions raised were very good
and the answers provided by Chief Russell and Mr. VanSteenkiste were also very good. He looks
forward to being able to shoot indoors in the winter.

Zimmerman stated it is important to note that the Planning Commission is trying their best to educate
themselves on this topic and that no specific requests for an indoor shooting range facility have come
before the Commission. The purpose of this meeting was for the Commission to educate themselves
with different types of people and different areas of businesses related to firearms so that they would
have a better understanding of the ordinance language.

Niewiadomski stated the number one goal is to get an ordinance in place so that the Township has
regulations to be able to dictate these types of activities. He asked if Commissioners had any questions
regarding the proposed ordinance language.

Dailey stated he is supportive of shooting ranges for recreational and educational purposes. However,
his first priority is to protect the rights of current property owners and assure that no harm is done to
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them in any way. He still has concerns with allowing up to fifty-five (55) decibels at the property line
where there is residential property. It seems reasonable to prohibit these type of facilities from being
adjacent to residential property so that it does not create a nuisance or reduce property value. He
would like the proposed ordinance to state that the Police Chief or his designee would conduct regular
inspections of the facility (every 6 months). Lastly, he would like to see construction standards
removed from the language and left up to the engineers who design these facilities.

Niewiadomski asked what type of things Chief Russell would look for while conducting an inspection.

Chief Russell stated he would check for damage to the range, be sure rules are being followed, observe
the range officers training people, etc.

Lorenzen stated she would not be comfortable removing the hours of operation if the decibel level
remains at fifty-five (55). She further expressed concern with a shooting range facility being within
1000 feet of any structure where there are children, especially the parking lot area of the facility.

Niewiadomski suggested within the range safety plan it should be stated the manner in which weapons
are allowed to be brought in and out of the facility.

Brief discussion followed regarding the Michigan Open Carry Law.

Nolen suggested under General Standards (2)(c) the words “shall be capable of stopping” should be
changed to “shall stop”.

There was no further discussion.

Revised Work Program — Follow up

Niewiadomski thanked the Planning Commission for attending the May 9" Joint Meeting with the
Township Board. The purpose of the meeting was to discuss the Planning Work Program for 2016 and
2017. The objective was to have a round table discussion about planning activities and to establish
priorities for the Community Development Department. He reviewed some of the minor amendments

as listed in his May 31, 2016 memorandum to the Planning Commission.

Brief discussion followed regarding how proactive the Township should be in seeking out new
development but also maintaining the rural character of the community.

Lorenzen moved to accept the revised Planning Work Program for 2016 and 2017. Supported.

MOTION CARRIED.

NEW BUSINESS:

L

REVISED - Step I Site Condominium Review from Motz Development Inc. for Crowner Farms
Ph. III for property located on the north side of Howe Road, east of Airport Road, west of Schavey
Road, south of Cutler Road, in the southwest % of Section 6 of DeWitt Charter Township. The
applicant is requesting to develop 24 single family residential units.

Township Planner Brett Wittenberg briefly reviewed staff’s memorandum dated May 31, 2016
advising that the applicant submitted for Step I Site Condo Review at the April 4, 2016 Planning
Commission meeting. The applicant has since decided to go back to what the original intent of the
Planned Unit Development (PUD) called for due to the original design being more cost effective. It
should be noted that this proposal is consistent with what was originally approved and it still maintains
the overall 128 developable lots.
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